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Subject: Petition 0045/2013 by Bernard Ducosson (French), on free circulation of 
goods – COSTA Fortuna

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner is denouncing the Italian company Costa Fortuna, based in France for failing to 
respect the applicable European law. He states that upon boarding the ship of the company 
Costa they confiscated his bottles of alcohol and imposed other restrictions on other drinks, all
in the name of security. He points out that once on board the Costa company sells the drinks 
but for much higher prices, including the alcoholic ones. He considers that this action is 
contrary to the EU rules on free movement of goods.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 11 September 2013. Information requested from the Commission 
under Rule 202(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 28 February 2014

The petitioner objects to the commercial practices of the Costa Fortuna (cruise ship) company 
prohibiting passengers from bringing on board  alcoholic or other beverages, as indicated in 
the 'passenger information' sheet (enclosed).

He argues that a European vessel is effectively European territory and that the above 
restriction is accordingly at odds with EU provisions governing the free movement of goods.

Commission observations
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The rules governing the free movement of goods in the European Union are embodied in the 
Treaty on the functioning of the European Union (TFEU), as supplemented and interpreted by 
the case law established by the Court of Justice of the European Union (EUCJ).

Article 34 TFEU states that: ‘Quantitative restrictions on imports and all measures having 
equivalent effect shall be prohibited between Member States.’

Article 36 TFEU states that: ‘The provisions of Articles 34 and 35 shall not preclude 
prohibitions or restrictions on imports, exports or goods in transit justified on grounds of 
public morality, public policy or public security; the protection of health and life of humans, 
animals or plants; the protection of national treasures possessing artistic, historic or 
archaeological value; or the protection of industrial and commercial property. Such 
prohibitions or restrictions shall not, however, constitute a means of arbitrary discrimination 
or a disguised restriction on trade between Member States.’ 

The EUCJ has specified that all measures capable of hindering, directly or indirectly, actually 
or potentially, intracommunity trade are to be considered as measures having an effect 
equivalent to quantitative restrictions within the meaning of Article 34 (11 July 1974, 
Dassonville Judgment, Case 8/74). However, under Article 36 TFEU, measures enacted by a 
Member State having an effect equivalent to quantitative restrictions, may possibly be 
justified if they meet one of the objectives set out in the article and are hence in the public 
interest.

Both the Treaty on the functioning of the European Union and the case law established by the 
Court of Justice of the European Union relate in principle only to rules or measures taken by 
the Member State authorities. As a general rule, measures taken by private law bodies are not 
covered by these restrictions, the only exception established by case law being those which 
have the same effect as measures imposed by the State,1 which does not appear to be the case 
here.

From the facts in the Commission's possession, it emerges that the petitioner is not objecting 
to rules or measures adopted by a Member State authority but to the commercial practices of a 
private economic operator. 

The Commission can therefore see no evidence of any national laws or regulations being at 
odds with the provisions of the Treaty regarding the free movement of goods. 

Conclusion

The Commission accordingly takes the view that the clause prohibiting passengers from 
bringing on board alcoholic and other beverages contained in the general terms and conditions 
stipulated by the cruise company is a private contractual obligation and, as such, binding on 
passengers. Since it is neither a regulatory measure enacted by an official authority nor  a 
measure with the equivalent effect, no infringement of European Union rules regarding the 
free movement of goods in the internal market can be said to have occurred.

                                               
1 Judgment of 12 July 2012, Case C-171/11 Fra.bo SpA, paragraphs 26 and 31.


